



 COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 11 April 2024
Via Zoom – 3:30 p.m.

 M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: K. Bowers Sharpe, A. Burke, J. McQuillan, C. Piletic, K. Ramlow, A. Razzaque, J. Robinett, F. Tasdan, K. Zellmann

MEMBERS ABSENT: C. Blackinton, C. Davis 

EX-OFFICIO: R. Polubinsky, L. Prosise, S. Van Dyke

GUESTS: Marjorie Allison, Andy Baker, Lori Baker-Sperry, David Banash, Victoria Baramidze, Keith Boeckelman, Dennis DeVolder, Peter Gloviczki, Ember Keithley, Jessica Lin, Mark Mossman
I. 	Consideration of Minutes 
A. 	7 March 2024
MINUTES APPROVED 
II. 	Announcements – None 

III. 	Old Business – None 

IV. 	New Business 
A. 	Curricular Request from the Provost’s Office

	1.	Request for New Course

1. UNIV 102, Academic Refocus, 1 s.h.

Motion: To approve UNIV 102 (Robinett/Bowers Sharpe)

Lori Baker-Sperry, FYE Faculty Associate, told CCPI members the Provost’s office offered two iterations of a similar course in Spring 2022 and Spring 2023 to first-year students on academic probation after their first semester. Because it has been offered twice as an experimental course, it must now be proposed as a permanent new course in order to be offered again. Dr. Baker-Sperry thinks the experimental course was successful and provided a lot of information about students on academic probation, who often are experiencing some kind of trauma. After working with these students, she and Justin Schuch, Assistant Vice President for Student Success and Enrollment, who team-taught the course, realized that another population that would be well served is students who are on academic warning after their first fall semester. 

Dr. Baker-Sperry said a lot is known about the fairly large group of students on academic warning or probation; they are usually first-generation students of color with financial difficulties, so they have other stressors and sometimes trauma in addition to the normal adjustment of starting college. She and Mr. Schuch, who was in a budget meeting and could not be present today, think that even though these students were not very successful their first semester, this rather intensive eight-week course might be the intervention they need. UNIV 100 has also been changed to an eight-week format because with that timeline students will have an intensive experience right away. 

Renee Polubinsky, Coordinator of Undergraduate Studies, said she thinks this course strengthens the support for WIU’s students and provides an additional resource across the campus. She said it represents another avenue to reach populations that could benefit from more tools, resources, and the expertise of those teaching it to help them be successful. She related that she has attended numerous meetings where it was discussed how thin the university is to meet the needs of its students, and this course would provide a more formalized way to do that.

Dr. Robinett appreciates that this class would be open to a variety of students. He asked if the intention is to move toward making the class a requirement or if it would be voluntary to students in those populations. Dr. Baker-Sperry responded there is no intention to make it required, but it will be heavily advised for Reach students, as is UNIV 100. She stated that the intention is not to discontinue serving the students on academic probation but to open the door wider to a larger group of students who might be even more successful with this intervention. 
Dr. Robinett expressed his appreciation for that because he has observed that sometimes students might be doing well academically but struggling culturally, and this course might serve those students well. 

Mr. Ramlow asked if there is any data on whether probationary students who took the class during Spring 2022 and Spring 2023 were helped by taking it. Dr. Baker-Sperry replied that both of those classes were very small, because only a small portion of the students on academic probation took the course, but 40 percent of the students in each course were retained. She admits that it is impossible to claim this all due to this one course because about half of the students enrolled were student athletes who have an entire separate support system. She does think the experimental courses were successful, and she thinks they could be even more successful with students who are on academic warning. Mr. Ramlow said he would be a proponent of the course being required because nobody volunteers to go to traffic court. Dr. Baker-Sperry said she would share this with the rest of her team. 

Chair Burke asked if there is a mechanism in place for following up with students after the eight-week course is completed. Dr. Baker-Sperry replied that at that point it became informal; about halfway through the course, students were divided into two groups, with one group told they would receive follow-up emails from Dr. Baker-Sperry and the other half told they would receive them from Mr. Schuch. She said after the eighth week, both instructors tried to keep that communication open. She said the instructors also worked with students’ advisors and, with permission, with their faculty in other classes to triangulate the assistance. 

MOTION APPROVED  9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	B.	Curricular Requests from the Department of Broadcasting and Journalism

		1.	Request for Change in Course Description and Prerequisites

			a.	BC&J 322, Sports Writing, 3 s.h.
[bookmark: _heading=h.30j0zll]Current:	Development of reporting skills needed to cover traditional and new sports; development of critical thinking to clarify rules, regulations, and problems in sports.
		Prereq: BC&J 120
		
Proposed:	Students learn foundations of writing sports stories for traditional and digital media. Students will gain proficiency in gathering, writing and delivering genres of sports-related stories through traditional and non-traditional platforms such as print, radio, TV, Internet, smartphones and social media.
		Prereq: Not open to students with credit in BC&J 220. BC&J 300 or permission of instructor.

Motion: To approve changes to BC&J 322 (Robinett/Zellmann)

		Broadcasting and Journalism Chair Peter Gloviczki told CCPI the updates are intended to respond to the changing media and communications environment and to make a course that sports broadcasting students can be encouraged to take. He added that it is in line with the broader update the program completed earlier in the year.

		Changes:
· Change course description to eliminate first two words (“Students learn”), making it 40 words rather than 42, and add commas after writing in the second line and after smartphones in the last line. 
· Change current prerequisites to BC&J 100 and 200, or consent of instructor.

				MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	C.	Curricular Requests from the Department of English

		1.	Request for New Course

			a.	ENG 382, Book Reviewing and Non-Fiction Literary Writing and Editing, 3 s.h.

				Motion: To approve ENG 382 (Zellman/Ramlow)

				English professor David Banish told CCPI the Department of English has historically put out a lot of publications, including a departmental magazine called The Mirror and the Lamp and the Elements literary review. He said all the department’s publications are focused on literature, author reviews, book reviewing, and related topics. He thinks the students who work on these get an incredible amount of experience in hands-on editing, meeting deadlines, working with each other, and staffing the different positions that one would find at a publication, such as managing editors, editors, copy editors, graphic designers, etc. Dr. Banash related that students who have worked on these publications have had terrific success when interviewing for jobs in publications or for technical writing jobs because they have already had so much experience and are able to talk about leading teams, the editorial process, and similar topics. 

				Dr. Banash observed that all of this has been going on within select groups of students who volunteer for this work, but now the department would like to give this process some structure. He said the desire is to take what is best about this experience and put it into the form of a class so that more students can have this opportunity and so that professors can bring more attention to the process as they are teaching about it. Dr. Banash said the course will be modeled on the idea of a book review, such as the LA Review of Books or the New York Review of Books, which is the kind of writing students will be taught. He added that students will be taught the entire editorial process.

				MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

		2.	Request for Change of Minor

			a.	Professional Writing

				Motion: To approve change of Professional Writing minor (Robinett/Ramlow)

				English Department Chair Marjorie Allison said the request is intended to accomplish some needed clean up. She noted that ENG 380 and 381 were designed by English faculty who are no longer at WIU. She said those faculty members understood how the two courses were different from each other, but since they have left the two are getting closer to being the same class. She said two of the professional writing professors in English, Amy Mossman and Ashley Beardsley, recommended removing 380 and moving 381 from an elective to a core course. 

				Dr. Zellman asked if the department thought about adding the new ENG 382 course to the directed electives list. Dr. Banash replied the new course does not really fall in the sequence of courses required by the technical and professional writing students. He said students minoring in Professional Writing could take it, but there will also be literature students taking it. He added the new course will not be taught by the professional and technical writing professors but by literature professors, so it should not be seen as a requirement for professional writing students. 

				Ms. Van Dyke observed that some of the courses in the minor have a prereq of ENG 380. She suggested that the department consider revising those prereqs, and Ms. Prosise added this could be sent directly to her as a minor change.

				Changes: In the existing Other column, add “WID course from any major” rather than Same and put 3 s.h, in the same row for proposed.

				MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	D.	Curricular Requests from the Department of Mathematics and Philosophy

		1	Request for New Course

			a.	MATH 489, Numerical Optimization, 3 s.h.

				Motion: To approve MATH 489 (Ramlow/Zellmann)

		Mathematics and Philosophy Chair Victoria Baramidze told CCPI that Math faculty are trying to align the Data Science and Statistics curriculum with the requirements of an accrediting body. She noted that there are six programs nationwide, and they are becoming better outlined in terms of what is required in the curriculum. She stated that a course in numerical optimizations is more often required for this program than a course in numerical analysis, so this course is being created to better serve the students in the Data Science and Statistics option.

		Dr. McQuillan stated there is probably a significant overlap between this proposed course and the existing Computer Sciences course, CS 530, Design and Analysis of Algorithms. He thinks it would be appropriate to include in the course description and catalog that credit cannot be given for MATH 489 and CS 530. Dr. Baramidze expressed her willingness to do this, although MATH 489 will be more theoretical than applied. Dr. McQuillan also suggested that a discussion of this potential overlap be included in the Relationship to Courses in Other Departments section. He noted that there was not a list of topics to be covered on the request form. Ms. Hamm asked if statements about overlap need to be included if one course is undergraduate and the other is graduate. Ms. Prosise responded that there are some instances of this in the undergraduate catalog, and it would be important to indicate in case Mathematics decided to add a G to 489. 
		
		[NOTE: Following the meeting, Dr. Baramidze provided Dr. McQuillan with a list of the MATH 489 topics, and he no longer believes that there is significant overlap between the two courses. The CCPI Executive Committee, Ms. Prosise, and Dr. McQuillan agreed not to require discussion of potential overlap in the request form or to forbid students from taking both courses.]	
		
		Change: Add a semicolon between the prerequisites CS 214 or equivalent; MATH 231 and 311.

		MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

		2.	Requests for Changes of Options

			a.	Data Science and Statistics (Option C)

				Motion: To approve changes to Option C (Zellmann/Ramlow)

		Dr. Baramidze observed the department would like to replace numerical analysis with the numerical optimization course. She said the additional changes are related to a better understanding of what is currently expected in data science programs. 

		Ms. Van Dyke observed that CS 214 in the Other column has a prereq of MATH 128. She asked if that requirement would be waived. Dr. Baramidze responded that 128 is a prerequisite for calculus, so she does not think it would be likely that a student would not have already taken that course, but they would accept it as a corequisite. Dr. McQuillan said Computer Science would have not have a problem with this either.

		Changes:
· Change the proposed minor hours to just 16 rather the range of 16-21; Ms. Prosise stated this is confusing for some students. 
· Change proposed open electives to 5 rather than 0-5.
· Change total hours to 131 and Gen Ed overlap to 11 in proposed column.
· Add # to designate that CS 214 in Other category is Gen Ed.
	
				MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

			b.	Actuarial Science (Option D)

				Motion: To approve changes to Option D (Bowers Sharpe/Ramlow)

		Dr. Baramidze explained the requested changes are for the purpose of clean up. She stated that the School of Accounting, Finance, Economics and Decision Sciences (AFED) made changes to their coursework that affected some aspects of this option. She said Mathematics faculty also worked with School of AFED Director Jessica Lin to obtain Validation by Education Experience (VEE), and through this process it was determined that ACCT 460 is no longer needed for students in Option D. 

		Changes: Change existing Gen Ed overlap hours to 9 and hours to complete the program to 120.

		MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	E.	Curricular Request from the School of Computer Sciences

		1.	Request for Change of Emphasis

			a.	Big Data Technologies

				Motion: To approve change of emphasis (Ramlow/Zellmann)

		Dr. McQuillan explained the proposal asks to change the title of the emphasis to Artificial Intelligence and Big Data. He noted that the existing emphasis courses in UNIX and Python will work very well for both big data and for AI, as do the CS 460 and 470 depth courses on AI methods and database systems. Courses have been added to the departmental electives choices in case students wish to concentrate on AI or on big data. He added that the two topics go well together so it makes sense to transform the emphasis in this way.

		Ms. Van Dyke asked if Computer Sciences only wants 3 s.h. of CS 499, Independent Study, to count since it can be taken for up to 6 s.h. Dr. McMillan responded that it will be fine to leave it at 3 s.h. so that students can take a variety of courses. 

		Changes:
· Change proposed minor to 16 s.h. and proposed open electives to 10.
· Remove reference to moving CS 460 and 470 in Summary of Changes.

				MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS 

	F.	Curricular Requests from the School of Management and Marketing

		1.	Request for New Course

			a.	BAT 190, Professional Skills Development, 0 s.h.

				Motion: To approve BAT 190 (Zellmann/Ramlow)

		Jessica Lin, Interim Director of Management and Marketing, explained that all AFED majors were taking the 0 s.h. skills development orientation-type course, which was turning out to be so successful that other business majors wanted to take the course as well. Dr. Lin explained that business faculty do not get to interact with freshmen; they do not meet their students until they are juniors. The College has been seeing declines in participation in business organizations, and their students were struggling to connect with their faculty, programs, and peers Dr. Lin said this course is an attempt to improve first-year retention across the board for business students since it has been very successful with AFED students. 

		MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

Motion: To reorder the agenda to consider the Business Core next (McQuillan/Robinett)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

G.	Curricular Request from the College of Business and Technology

		1.	Request for Change of Major

			a.	Business Core

				Motion: To approve changes to the Business Core (McQuillan/Zellmann)

		Dr. Lin explained that the College of Business and Technology wants to make BAT 190 part of all the B.B. majors. Dr. Robinett asked if it is correct to assume that BAT 190 will be difficult for a student to transfer in. Dr. Lin confirmed this is correct, partly because it is 0 s.h. She said the purpose of the course is to determine what things at WIU can help students be successful in their future careers and business plans. Dr. Robinett noted that when student athletes transfer into Pre-Business, zero credit hour classes can be a challenge, so he wanted to double check that. Dr. Lin said the College of Business and Technology has worked with advising for every step of this process and has their wholehearted support for the creation of this course. She related that student feedback has been very positive, and advising feedback has also been positive because one of the requirements of the course is to meet with advisors right away. She added advisors do not anticipate the course causing many problems since it is 0 s.h. and pass/fail and should not be overly burdensome to students.

		MOTION APPROVED 8 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

F.		2.	Requests for Changes of Majors (Continued)
 
			a.	Human Resource Management 
			b.	Management
			c.	Supply Chain Management
			d.	Marketing

		Chair Burke suggested that CCPI consider the Management and Marketing changes of majors together since they all involve the addition of BAT 190. 

		Motion: To consider F.2.a, b, c, and d. as a group (Bowers Sharpe/Robinett)

		Dr. Lin told CCPI that next year is the AACSB review, so the College is in the process of cleaning up their catalog. She said in the process of this it was noticed that some business majors require CS 301 while others require CS 302, so now all will require 301. 

		Dr. Lin noted that collecting assessment data, while critical, has become frustrating. She thinks the move to the operational and successful BAT 190 rather than individual 0 s.h. assessment courses should streamline the ability to collect data and generate the needed reports. 

		Ms. Prosise told CCPI that some of the information on the forms was incomplete and did not apply, so she sent Dr. Lin more complete versions of the requests. CCPI discussed the changes recommended by Ms. Prosise and voted on approving the revised versions.

		MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES  9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	H.	Curricular Requests from the School of Accounting, Finance, Economics and Decision Sciences 

		1.	Request for Change of Prerequisites

			a.	ACCT 342, Intermediate Accounting II, 3 s.h.
Current:	Prereq: ACCT 197; ACCT 341 with a grade of C or better
Proposed:	Prereq: BAT 190; ACCT 341 with a grade of C or better

Motion: To approve changes to ACCT 342 (Ramlow/McQuillan)

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

		2.	Requests for Changes of Majors

			a.	Accountancy
			b.	Business Analytics
			c.	B.A. in Economics
			d.	B.B. in Economics
			e.	Finance

				Motion: To approve H.2.a., b., c., d., and e. (Ramlow/Piletic)

Dr. Lin pointed out that students taking the B.A. in Economics do not take the business core, so it is specially stated that they are to take BAT 190. She added that since these students do not take the 490 business assessment course since they are not in that major, the decision was made to let these students still take the 0 s.h. Econ assessment course. 

				MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	I.	Curricular Request from the School of Agriculture

		1.	Requests for Changes of Options

			a.	Agriculture – Teacher Education

				Motion: To approve changes to Ag Teacher Education (Ramlow/Zellmann)

Agriculture advisor Ember Keithley reminded CCPI that an attempt was made to submit these prior to spring break, but it was determined that the requests were not compliant with their academic definitions. She said one problem was there were insufficient hours in the core, so for these of the option requests this problem is addressed by adding AGRN 176 and ANSC 112. 

Changes: Remove extra “same” references in Directed Electives where they are not needed. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

			b.	Agricultural Business

				Motion: To approve changes to Ag Business (Ramlow/Zellmann)

Changes: Remove extra “same” references in Directed Electives where they are not needed. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

			c.	Agricultural Science	

				Motion: To approve changes to Ag Science (Zellmann/Ramlow)

Agricultural Science will be adding an Ag Genetics course, which Ms. Keithley says will help students in both the plant science and the animal science areas. She said many of the program’s students go on to study veterinary medicine or attend graduate school, so the elective options within the major are being increased to give them some extra choices. 

Ms. Prosise expressed her appreciation to Agriculture Director Andy Baker, Ms. Keithley, and the curriculum committee for getting these changes through so quickly. In the fall, she plans verify that no other programs have undiscovered problems with their requirements not meeting the CCPI definitions of academic terms, and she asked CCPI members to take that information back to their colleges.

Changes: Remove extra “same” references in Directed Electives where they are not needed. 

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS
		
V. 	Provost’s Report 	

Dr. Polubinsky commended the sustained commitment and focus by CCPI members with only a few weeks left in the semester. 

Motion: To adjourn (Ramlow)

The Council adjourned at 4:41 p.m.  

				Jeremy Robinett, CCPI Secretary

				Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
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